MIKE GALLAGHER, WISCONSIN CHAIRMAN ROB WITTMAN, VIRGINIA BLAINE LUETKEMEYER, MISSOURI ANDY BARR, KENTUCKY DAN NEWHOUSE, WASHINGTON JOHN MOOLENAAR, MICHIGAN DARIN LAHOOD, ILLINOIS NEAL DUNN, FLORIDA JIM BANKS, INDIANA DUSTY JOHNSON, SOUTH DAKOTA MICHELLE STEELE, CALIFORNIA ASHLEY HINSON, IOWA CARLOS GIMENEZ, FLORIDA



RAJA KRISHNAMOORTHI, ILLINOIS RANKING MEMBER KATHY CASTOR, FLORIDA ANDRÉ CARSON, INDIANA SETH MOULTON, MASSACHUSSETTS RO KHANNA, CALIFORNIA ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY MIKTE SHERRILL, NEW JERSEY HALEY STEVENS, MICHIGAN JAKE AUCHINCLOSS, MASSACHUSSETTS RITCHIE TORRES, NEW YORK SHONTEL BROWN, OHIO

Congress of the United States House of Representatives

SELECT COMMITTEE ON THE CHINESE COMMUNIST PARTY 548 Cannon House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515 (202) 225-6002

October 17, 2023

Roelof Botha Managing Partner Sequoia Capital 2800 Sand Hill Road Menlo Park, CA 94025

Don Vieira Partner and Global Chief Policy Officer Sequoia Capital 2800 Sand Hill Road Menlo Park, CA 94025

Dear Mr. Botha and Mr. Vieira,

We write to request information about Sequioa's investments in artificial intelligence (AI), quantum computing, and semiconductor companies in the People's Republic of China (PRC), and to better understand Sequoia Capital's announcement that it would split from its China business— Sequoia Capital China—by March 2024. Neither entity has articulated the reasons for the split. But there is certainly a growing spotlight on Sequoia Capital China's investments in PRC-based companies, including problematic companies with links to the PRC's military and intelligence as well as to the Chinese Communist Party's (CCP) human rights abuses.

By splitting off its China business, it appears likely that Sequoia will reduce the flow of American technological and managerial expertise from U.S.-based venture capital funds (VC) to such PRC-based companies, which is a step in the right direction. However, additional questions remain regarding how the split may affect flows of U.S. capital and flows of technological knowhow from U.S. companies to foreign venture funds.

We therefore write to request additional information about Sequoia Capital and Sequoia Capital China's PRC investments and Sequoia Capital's plans to split from Sequoia Capital China.

For more than a decade, Sequoia Capital China's significant U.S. dollar investments in PRC entities have included certain investments that contributed to the CCP's human rights abuses, the PRC's military modernization, and its overall efforts to undermine U.S. technological leadership. In the AI space, Sequoia Capital China has invested in EverSec, which serves as a

"Cybersecurity Emergency Service Support Unit" for the CCP and has been contracted to develop an AI-enabled "cyber threat intelligent sensing and early warning platform" for the People's Liberation Army (PLA).¹ The firm also helped raise \$700 million for 4Paradigm, a PRC AI company that the PLA contracted to develop battlefield management and command decisionmaking programs.² Likewise, in the semiconductor space, Sequoia Capital China made as many as 40 investments in Chinese semiconductor companies in the early 2020s.³ Those deals support the CCP's goals of ensuring technological supremacy and increasing the United States' dependence on the PRC in critical technologies.

Sequoia Capital China has also invested in companies that facilitate the CCP's human rights abuses, such as sanctioned PRC drone maker DJI, whose products enable the repression and genocide of Uyghurs in Xinjiang.⁴ It has also invested in DeepGlint, whose facial recognition technology is used by the CCP to control the Uyghur population and to power the PRC's technototalitarian surveillance state and which was blacklisted by the U.S. Commerce Department in 2021.⁵ In addition, Sequoia Capital China and Sequoia Capital have both provided extensive support and capital to ByteDance, parent company of TikTok, helping it to raise billions of U.S. dollars.⁶ TikTok exposes millions of Americans to CCP surveillance and influence.⁷

Facing scrutiny for these and other troubling investments, in the summer of 2022, Sequoia Capital established an internal screening process for all investments made by Sequoia-affiliated funds. The screening mechanism is narrowly focused, covering only investments in PRC quantum computing, semiconductor, and aerospace companies, and it does not appear to require any changes to Sequoia Capital China's ongoing engagement with the dozens of PRC companies in those sectors in which the fund had previously invested. One year later—ahead of an anticipated, and now announced, executive order that will screen outbound investment from American VCs

¹ Ryan Fedasiuk, Jennifer Melot, and Ben Murphy, *Harnessed Lightning: How the Chinese Military Is Adopting Artificial Intelligence*, Georgetown University's Center for Security and Emerging Technology (October 2021), 22. ² Ellen Nakashima and Jeanne Whalen, "Biden administration concerned about U.S. investments in Chinese tech companies with military or surveillance ties," *Washington Post*, December 16, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/us-investments-china-biden/2021/12/15/835876a0-5772-11ec-a808-3197a22b19fa_story.html.

³ Kate O'Keeffe, Heather Somerville, and Yang Jie, "U.S. Companies Aid China's Bid for Chip Dominance Despite Security Concerns," https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-firms-aid-chinas-bid-for-chip-dominance-despite-security-concerns-11636718400.

⁴ Demetri Sevastopulo and William Langley, "US to blacklist eight more Chinese companies including dronemaker DJL," Financial Times, December 14, 2021, https://www.ft.com/content/fbcf9467-5b7e-4a81-8b40-d829fefa09ae ⁵ Celia Chen, "DeepGlint: the Chinese AI firm that helped police catch a criminal who had been on the run for 20 years," South China Morning Post, May 7, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/tech/start-ups/article/3008998/deepglintchinese-ai-firm-helped-police-catch-criminal-who-had-been; Dave Gershgorn, "US sanctions a Chinese facial funding," recognition company with Silicon Valley The Verge, July 9, 2021, https://www.theverge.com/2021/7/9/22570225/us-sanctions-chinese-facial-recognition-silicon-valley-funding. ⁶ Alec Macfarlane, Kane Wu, and Liza Lin, "Chinese News Startup Bytedance Raises \$1 Billion," Dow Jones, https://www.dowjones.com/professional/blog/chinese-news-startup-bytedance-to-raise-about-1-billion-in-newfunding-

round/#:~:text=That%20round%20valued%20the%20company%20at%20%24500%20million.,early%20bets%20on %20Facebook%20Inc.%20and%20Twitter%20Inc; and Ryan McMorrow et al, "Neil Shen goes it alone in China after Sequoia split."

⁷ Sareen Habeshian, "Ex-ByteDance exec claims CCP "maintained" access to U.S. data," *Axios*, May 13, 2023, https://www.axios.com/2023/05/13/bytedance-executive-china-government-data.

into PRC AI, quantum, and semiconductor companies—Sequoia Capital announced it would split off Sequoia Capital China, which will retain its Chinese name HongShan, and use that name in English as well.⁸

For years, Sequoia's five entities have shared much more than a name. Our understanding is as follows. While each had its own investment committee that picked which companies to back, they remained closely linked. It is our understanding that roughly 20 percent of the carry from each deal—the profit paid to the general partners (GPs) at the entity that made the investment—flowed back to the top of the Sequoia family, from which it was distributed to senior GPs and used to pay for common expenses.⁹ A centralized compliance office in Menlo Park reviewed every deal and vetted it for compliance with U.S. law.¹⁰ Though Sequoia's overseas arms eventually hired their own legal and finance teams, Sequoia Capital's CFO and legal counsel retained certain authorities over the foreign entities.¹¹ The entities also shared some back-office functions.¹² These centralized functions will end when the transition does. By March 2024, Sequoia Capital China will stop sharing profits with Sequoia's other entities, including any future carry from existing funds.¹³ They will not run compliance centrally, and they will no longer attempt to deconflict investments.¹⁴

Although Sequoia's split appears to resolve some of the concerns detailed above by curtailing the flow in some cases of U.S. managerial and technological expertise to problematic PRC companies, significant questions remain – and should be answered by Sequoia – for at least two reasons.

First, it is not clear whether the split will in fact staunch future flows of American capital to problematic PRC companies—indeed, the split may insulate some types of capital flows from regulatory scrutiny they would have otherwise been subject to under the recently released executive order. Sequoia Capital China has long followed the Sequoia tradition of aggressively fundraising from U.S. institutional investors. Indeed, for most of its existence, 60 to 70 percent of Sequoia Capital China's limited partners (LPs)—that is, the investors in its funds—were from the United States.¹⁵ The proportion has since fallen to around 50 percent, but U.S. investors remain the single largest source of capital for Sequoia Capital China.¹⁶ The corporate split will not prevent continued investment by U.S. institutional investors into HongShan. Indeed, after the corporate split, HongShan appears likely to scrap the national security screening mechanism—allowing it to deepen its investments into problematic PRC companies—even as it likely retains U.S. institutional investors as its largest source of capital.

⁸ Kate O'Keeffe, Berber Jin, and Aruna Viswanatha, "Sequoia Made a Fortune Investing in the U.S. and China. Then It Had to Pick One." *Wall Street Journal*, June 27, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/sequoia-made-a-fortuneinvesting-in-the-u-s-and-china-then-it-had-to-pick-one-f13e7b91.

⁹ Source material on file with the Select Committee.

¹⁰ *Id*.

¹¹ Id. ¹² Id.

 $^{^{13}}$ Id.

 $^{^{14}}$ Id.

¹⁵ Id.

¹⁶ Id.

Under rules to be issued pursuant to the executive order, Treasury will prohibit some investments by U.S. persons—including venture capital funds—in PRC companies related to covered national security technologies and products. By splitting from HongShan, Sequoia Capital may avoid regulatory scrutiny arising from any investments made by its longtime partner.

Meanwhile, the split will give Sequoia Capital China a free hand to continue funneling U.S. capital into PRC companies. Because of its corporate affiliation with Sequoia Capital, it previously would have been subject to the restrictions that Treasury is expected to issue under the executive order. Now, by becoming a wholly independent and foreign company, Sequoia Capital China will be free to make investments that would have otherwise created legal liability or reputational harm to Sequoia Capital (and scrap even the internal restrictions imposed by its U.S.-based partner). At the same time, it appears likely that HongShan will be able to continue to draw upon a large pool of American capital in executing such investments.¹⁷

In short, a core underlying concern, that significant amounts of American money will continue to capitalize deeply problematic PRC companies, is likely to remain absent further congressional or executive branch action. To prevent American capital and expertise from continuing to flow to troubling PRC entities via foreign entities like HongShan, it would be necessary to cover not just the fund-to-company transaction, but also the investment made by the LPs or other entities that are the source of capital in the first instance.

Second, the split raises new questions about the reverse flow of emerging American technologies to PRC-based venture funds like HongShan, which may seek to ramp up investments in Silicon Valley startups as it will no longer be subject to Sequoia's broader deconfliction process.

For those reasons, questions remain about the implications of the split on the serious problem of American money capitalizing companies that work with the People's Liberation Army (PLA), facilitate the CCP's human rights abuses, and power its technological ambitions. We therefore request additional information regarding both concerns.

Accordingly, please respond to the following questions no later than November 1, 2023.

1. Please list the name of each company that is researching or developing products or services related to artificial intelligence or machine-learning, semiconductors, or quantum computing or quantum information systems that Sequoia Capital or Sequoia Capital China ("the firms")—or any affiliated investment vehicles or personnel—has invested in since 2010 that is either based in or has significant operations in the PRC. Please provide each company name in both English and Chinese. If any of these investments were into holding companies or similar investment vehicles, please also provide the English and Chinese names of the relevant operating company(ies).

¹⁷ Under Treasury's proposed definitions in the ANPRM, limited partner investments that don't involve the direct or indirect acquisition of an equity interest fall outside the definition of covered transactions. Thus, under the plain reading of the ANPRM, many limited partner investments in VC funds will fall outside the definition of covered transaction.

- 2. For each company listed in response to Question 1:
 - a. Please state the dollar amount of each investment by the firms in each listed company, and the date(s) of such investment(s) in each company.
 - b. Please describe any business or management expertise or advice that the firms have provided or expects to provide to the relevant company.
 - c. Please identify whether the firms, or affiliated personnel, are entitled to exercise control or influence over the company. Please describe how such control or influence may be exercised.
 - d. Please explain the relevant factors used to assess the investment and to make the decision to proceed with the investment. Please also identify the risk factors identified, and whether any of those risk factors relate to national security or human rights concerns.
 - e. Please state whether the listed company was receiving or has since received funding or revenue from any PRC-affiliated, state-owned, or state-backed entity.
 - i. Please specifically state whether any PRC entity, state-owned entity, or fund backed by a Chinese central or provincial government guidance fund was listed in the company's capitalization table at the time the investment was made.
 - ii. Please state the name of each such entity in English and Chinese, and the total invested by that entity into each company listed in response to Question 1.
 - iii. Please produce copies of all documents and correspondence in your custody or control related to the subject matter of 2(e).
 - f. Please describe the role or influence of the CCP or PRC Government at the company, including (but not limited to) any known Party committees at the company, sales to or collaboration with PRC Government entities, or alignment of corporate research or development efforts with CCP or PRC Government technology priorities.
 - i. Please produce copies of all documents and correspondence in your possession or control related to the subject matter of this question.
 - g. Please explain how investment decision making for transactions in China and risk assessment around national security or human rights concerns are communicated with limited partners of Sequoia Capital or Sequoia Capital China.

- i. Please identify any limited partners in Sequoia Capital or Sequoia Capital China that are domiciled in the PRC or that manage funds on behalf of PRC state-owned or affiliated entities.
- h. Please state whether the listed company has been placed on any U.S. government sanctions or trade restriction list.
- 3. As noted above, it is our understanding that roughly 50 percent of Sequoia Capital China's limited partners are U.S.-based. Please confirm the accuracy of this number and provide the following information:
 - a. Please provide the number of U.S.-based LPs in Sequoia Capital China.
 - b. Please provide the total amount invested and the name of the fund in which such capital has been invested.
- 4. How has, or how would, Sequoia Capital respond if the U.S. government placed a company that Sequoia Capital or Sequoia Capital China invests in on a sanctions or trade restriction list, such as the Commerce Department's Entity List? Please describe any mitigation measures that may be in place for such a scenario.

The House Select Committee on the Strategic Competition Between the United States and the Chinese Communist Party has broad authority to "investigate and submit policy recommendations on the status of the Chinese Communist Party's economic, technological, and security progress and its competition with the United States" under H. Res. 11. Upon your receipt of this letter, please maintain and preserve all hard copy and electronic documents, including electronic communications, related to the subject matter of this letter.

To make arrangements to deliver a response, please contact Select Committee staff at (202) 226-9678 (Majority) and (202) 225-2489 (Minority).

Thank you for your attention to this important matter and prompt reply.

Sincerely,

Mike Gallagher Chairman

Raja Krishnamoorthi Ranking Member